
Dorchester Town Council 

Policy Committee 

15 May 2018 

Present: Councillors R. Biggs, A. Chisholm, T. Harries,  S. Hosford, G. Jones (Chairman) and      
T. Jones  

 
Apologies:   Councillors B. Armstrong-Marshall and P. Stein 
 
Also present: Councillors J. Hewitt and M. Rennie 
 
34. Minutes 

The Minutes of the Committee of 20 March 2018, adopted by Council on 27 March 2018, 

were taken as read and confirmed and signed by the Chairman as a correct record. 

With regard to Minute 32 the Town Clerk provided an update regarding the ownership of 

Elizabeth Place play area.  He confirmed that it had now been established beyond doubt 

that Dorchester Town Council had received the site from Magna in 2011.  Members asked 

that this information be made publicly available by a range of media. 

35. Financial and Performance Year End Report at 31 March 2018 

The Town Clerk reported a £72,000 underspend versus budget, which will be allocated to 

the Corporate Projects Reserve, bringing the total unallocated Reserve to £328,000.  

Members sought information regarding the future use of the reserve. 

An end of year internal audit was received, with nil recommendations. 

The Town Clerk also identified progress against the Corporate Plan milestones, with 17 tasks 

being completed satisfactorily, while 2 related to affordable housing had been aborted. 

A Member requested that a review of the Council’s strategy for contributing to the delivery 

of affordable housing be undertaken, collecting the views of all Members.  The Committee 

discussed the role of other agencies and private owners in delivering affordable housing. 

A Member sought further information regarding the planned meeting with West Dorset DC 

to discuss project management of a Heritage Tourism strategy for the town.  Questions 

were also asked about progress on the Allotment site at Lubbecke Way and on the delivery 

of the digital mapping exercise. 

Recommended to Council 

  That the Annual Governance and Accountability Return 2017/18, as laid out in 

Appendix 1 to these minutes , is adopted 

Resolved 

a) That the third and final internal audit report for 2017/18 is noted 



b) That a review of Affordable Housing strategy is undertaken, with a view to 
reporting back to the next meeting of the Committee 
 

36. Financial Report 2018-19 

The Town Clerk provided an update covering the Council’s Month 1 spend in relation to the 

budget, as well as its cash position and current debt and payments position. 

Resolved 

 That the Payments list totalling £465,161.56 is approved 

 

The Town Clerk provided an update regarding a successful rating appeal lodged by the 

Council in respect of the Weymouth Avenue Pavilion, plus an update relating to works to 

the Pavilion. 

The Town Clerk responded to a request from a Member to consider solar panels on the 

Weymouth Avenue Pavilion. 

Resolved 

 That of the £30,000 rates refund which the Council should now receive 

a) £7,000 is used to meet the net cost of converting the Pavilion for use by the 
Boxing Club 

b) £5,000 is reserved to undertake works to improve the efficiency of the 
Pavilion 

c) c. £18,000 is added to the Corporate Projects Reserve for future use 
 

37. Local Government Reorganisation and Cuts to Services 

The Town Clerk updated the Committee on the reaction of West Dorset District Council to 

the Town Council’s proposal to transfer a significant package of assets and service delivery 

prior to reorganisation.  He updated the Committee regarding discussions about possible 

packages of services that negotiations might be based on. 

Members expressed concerns about the lack of progress made during discussions, the 

modest ambitions of the District Council relating to the transfer of assets and services and 

the imminent imposition of constraints by a new Shadow Authority. 

The Town Clerk highlighted discussions with key grant recipients to attempt to clarify future 

funding levels from the new Unitary Council. 

A Member highlighted that the Town Council’s position regarding the Market Charter 

needed to be reinforced to the District Council to avoid misunderstandings.   The Town Clerk 

agreed to circulate a Position Statement developed by Town Council Members of the Joint 

Markets Panel for formal adoption by Council. 

The Committee noted that there may be a need for an urgent meeting should negotiations 

with the District Council result in a firm proposal. 



Recommendation to Council 

That the Position Statement developed by Town Council Members of the Joint 

Markets Panel, at Appendix 2, be debated and formally adopted 

38. Community Plan 

The Committee received feedback from a Task and Finish Group exercise to review the Plan.  

The Committee noted the report, including one further meeting of the Task and Finish 

Group in six months to evaluate how the Plan was being delivered and monitored. 

A Member expressed frustration regarding the lack of progress towards the delivery of an 

access ramp at Dorchester West Station.  The Town Clerk agreed to investigate a recent 

decision by Network Rail that planning permission was now required due to the imposition 

of new legislation. 

39. West Dorset DC Car Parks – Free Days 

The Committee received a report on the use of District Council car parks for free parking. 

Members recognised the opportunities presented by the offer and endorsed the action 

taken by the Town Clerk to request free parking on 16 June for Midsummer Madness Day.   

A Member raised concerns regarding how such an offer could be misused by regular users of 

parking facilities in the town.  Another Member sought confirmation that community events 

would be given a chance to benefit from the District Council offer. 

Resolved 

  That, with regard to 2018/19 events, the Town Clerk, following liaison with the 

Chairman of the Policy Committee, makes requests to West Dorset District Council 

for the remaining four days available. 

 40. Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 

Resolved 

  That in view of the fact that publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by 

reason of the confidential nature of the following matters the public and 

representatives of the press be excluded from this meeting during their discussion 

41. Staffing Issue 

The Town Clerk presented a short report relating to the Community Development Officer 

post, which had initially been appointed on a three year fixed basis. 

Resolved 

  That the post of Community Development Officer is made permanent and that the 

current postholder is given a permanent contract of employment. 

 Chairman 



APPENDIX 1 

 



  



APPENDIX 2 

 

DORCHESTER TOWN COUNCIL’S PANEL MEMBERS’ POSITION ON DORCHESTER MARKET 

 

 West Dorset District Council will cease to exist in April 2019 

 

 Dorchester Town Council should receive the Market Charter – it should be returned to 

Dorchester’s control  

 

 There needs to be certainty over where the Wednesday Market and Sunday Car Boot Sale 

will operate from during the transition and longer term.  Our assumption is that current 

arrangements will stay in place until the end of the current agreement with Ensors in 2026 

 

 We therefore do not support any attempts focused on bringing legal agreements with 

Ensors to an end or forcing them to relocate against their will in the short term 

 

 Equally we do not support the extension of the Ensors agreement in exchange for their 

investment in the Fairfield site.  At present there is no clear understanding of how this 

would support the long term vitality of the Wednesday Market or wider retail in the town 

 

 If and when the Town Council receives the Market Charter we would want early discussions 

with Ensors to establish a shared vision for Dorchester’s Wednesday Market and Sunday Car 

Boot Sale 

 
AS 

27/3/18 

 


